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Emailed to planning.policy@darlington.gov.uk
Strategy Manager

Chief Executive’s Department (Regeneration)

Darlington Borough Council

Town Hall

Darlington

DL1 5QT

15 February 2008

Dear Sir / Madam

Darlington Core Strategy: Issues and Options 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on the above document. The HBF has considered the proposed document and have made the following observations:
Issue 2: Planning for Growth

Option 2B. The Council should seek to accommodate growth in the area. If growth is constrained then it may lead to unsustainable commuting patterns. The knock on effects of employers trying to expand their businesses would be significant if the economy of the area is seen as being dormant. Local employees and businesses would lose significant amounts of income and may need to relocate. This would be a retrograde step with significant negative effects.

Issue 3: Planning for Accessibility 

Option 3E. The Council should seek a compromise when planning for accessibility. Locations which are not currently connected into the area’s public transport network should not be totally excluded as developer contributions could be negotiated. 

Issue 6: Climate Change

On Site Renewable Energy Generation

This policy fails to take into account the fact that many sustainable design matters will very soon be covered by the Code for Sustainable Homes, and that in order to reduce CO2 emissions, 10% renewables provision on site might not be the most appropriate means of achieving this overall reduction, either technically or financially. The HBF believes that any requirement for renewable energy provision upon new development should be delivered through the higher stages of the Code for Sustainable Homes. As this is a framework and timescale to which the industry is committed to delivering. The HBF consider that the application of locally based energy performance standards would be unhelpful in facilitating the broader delivery of higher energy performance and consumption standards from new housing. Redirecting the financial investment required to deliver these targets for onsite renewables to the buildings themselves, and the services in them, would increase their energy efficiency. It would deliver better energy savings and also allow buildings to benefit from larger scale renewable energy. This will ultimately save more carbon than the blinkered approach encouraged by the Merton rule.

However if the Council is seeking to impose this policy then they must be prepared to be as flexible as possible in determining suitable renewables to use. The debate over whether wind turbines are more or less efficient than photo voltaic cells, whether ground source heat pumps are more effective than solar heat transfer technology or other similar discussions should not be an issue for consideration under planning powers available to local authorities. In such a fast moving field of technological innovation planners and the planning system should be open to discussion about the most appropriate issues and solutions on a site by site basis rendering any blanket proportional target unnecessary and, indeed, potentially restrictive on emerging new solutions.

Levels of Sustainable Building Standards

The reference to Eco Homes should be removed from this document, as this has now been superseded by the Code for Sustainable Homes. Furthermore the HBF considers that the requirements that the Council is seeking to impose in Options 6N and 6O to be premature. The development industry has signed up to the target of all new homes being built to an agreed zero carbon standard by 2016.  In order to achieve this, the industry should be able to rely on a clear national framework and timetable for the necessary changes in building regulations. This approach will enable industry to work with greater confidence and efficiency to find the best means of delivering homes to the new standard in the volumes needed. There is a danger that new technologies may be introduced prematurely to address locally imposed requirements rather than using nationally proven methods. A nationally agreed framework is the best way of ensuring all new homes are carbon zero by 2016. Staged national delivery of improved levels of the code for sustainable homes will ensure pioneering technologies are robust, meet customer expectations and are backed by proper warranties. A multitude of differing targets around the country put these efforts at risk. It is important that all LPAs: accept this framework as a legitimate national route for effective progress, and; do not take it upon themselves to try to move faster than the timetable outlined in the national documents.

Issue 8: Paying for Development Infrastructure

The HBF draws attention to the Circular 05/2005, paragraph B5, which sets out five tests which must be met by all local planning authorities in seeking planning obligations:

“A planning obligation must be:

(i) relevant to planning;

(ii) necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and

(v) reasonable in all other respects.”

Any obligation must meet these tests. Therefore, the Council should only seek to negotiate planning obligations depending on the impact of the development on the surrounding area. So the priorities for development obligations should depend on a site by site basis. Therefore, Option 8Q is the most appropriate option to use.

Issue 9: Sustainable Housing Provision 

Option 9C.  The Council should seek to provide enough housing to meet housing market demand in-line with recent trends.  If the housing supply was restricted as detailed in some of the alternative options, then this would lead to worsening problems of affordability.  Housing targets should be regularly monitored and managed, allowing amendments to be made to targets in the event of any surplus in supply of housing.

Issue 10 – Providing Housing in the Right Place

Option 10C:  The Council should seek to provide a broad range of sites for housing across the Borough to accommodate varying housing needs and improve affordability.  The focus must be on meeting housing requirements rather than arbitrarily prioritising brownfield land at the expense of Greenfield.  Equal consideration should be given to both Greenfield and brownfield and the merits of each should be taken into consideration i.e. certainty of delivery, and sustainability. 

With regard to windfalls, should the Council wish to consider these, they should not be taken into account when identifying land to meet the housing requirement.  Rates of windfall development may not be sustained in the future as they are a finite resource and the contribution from this source is likely to diminish as the supply of suitable sites is progressively developed.  One of the main objectives of the LDF process is to provide more certainty to the planning system and therefore the over reliance on a windfall supply would be contrary to this objective.

The HBF object to the proposal that housing densities should be increased across the board to increase growth in the Urban Area.  Density should not be a driver of housing, but more an outcome.  The overriding concern should be ensuring that what is proposed is the right scheme for the site.  Prescriptive density requirements would not be helpful, and will not help deliver the right types of development.

Issue 11 – Housing Needs, Mix and Affordability

It is appreciated that the planning system’s involvement in the housing mix is becoming of increasing importance.  However, HBF members believe that the public sector should not dictate housing mix on private sector sites.  Private individuals buying a home make choices about price, locations, dwelling type etc according to their income and personal requirements.  The Council has no place restricting the availability of certain types of housing, which is tantamount to telling certain households what they should or should not buy.  Also by imposing housing mix standards on private housing sites, local authorities reduce the supply of housing, exclude some households from decent housing and worsen the affordability crisis.

The HBF believes that the reference to the requirement for the provision of “Lifetime Homes” as a proportion of all housing development should be removed from this document.  Intervention and regulation from the Council in this market is both unnecessary and unwarranted, as the private sector is responding in a positive way to the demographic changes associated with an ageing population.  There are a number of means of providing access and flexibility without specifically requiring lifetime homes.  The option should require the provision of flexibility, without detailing the need for “lifetime homes”.  In addition, the requirement for lifetime homes is once again covered by the Code for Sustainable Homes and therefore any separate requirement from the Council for this standard is unnecessary.

The internal layout of building falls under the Building Regulations and therefore does not fall within the remit of Town and Country Planning legislation.  The HBF, therefore, very much objects to the imposition of any additional standards by the Council seeking to control the internal space dimensions of new market housing.  We would draw your attention to paragraph 30 of Planning Policy Statement 1 (PPS1), which states that:

“Design policies should not replicate, cut across, or detrimentally affect matters within the scope of other legislative requirements, such as those set out in the Building Regulations for energy efficiency.”

There are cost implications and the benefit to occupiers in certain types of development is questionable.  Dwelling access arrangements are a Building Regulations matter, addressed under Part M:  Access To and the Use of Buildings.  It is our view that this more than adequately addresses issues of access.  

It must be recognised that affordable housing requirements must not be so onerous that they threaten the delivery of the Council’s overall housing requirement.  The Council has to consider a vital matter that, the very fact that size thresholds are removed is likely to reduce the supply of smaller sites coming to the market.  Removing the site threshold is wholly counterproductive as smaller sites will not be economically viable for developers as there will be fewer plots to spread this increased cost over, and therefore fewer sites will be developed.  

With regard to rural exception sites, the Council should not look towards allocating specific sites for affordable housing as this is not in accordance with national and regional policy which seeks to build mixed communities in a range of geographical locations.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments on board and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully

Lucy Michalski

Lucy Michalski

Home Builders Federation
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